
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

JULY 22, 2021
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Butch Delk, Joe Buckles (via teleconference), Clarence Christiansen.  Staff: Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  None.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session June 24, 2021.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the minutes.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of June 2021 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-37) generated from county reports.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the June 2021 financial reports.  Member Delk seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls June 2021.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (28), interfacility transports (0), fire related/mutual aid (23), MVA (included in fire related).  COVID19 back in town and there have been transports related to COVID.  The Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary purchased a new LED sign which will provide more community information.  We will receive some cannabis monies; it will not be much, and it is our understanding that it will go into the retirement system.  Spoke with Sun City Fire Department regarding the truck and they are working on it, but there is still not a delivery date.  Attended the Arizona Fire Chief Conference, good information was learned, some things are changing such as reporting and forecasting.  Everything is good otherwise.    
8. PUBLIC HEARING – BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2021 – 2022.  Chairperson Addante opened the Public Budget hearing at 3:37 pm.  Clerk Bancroft states that the tentative budget has been posted for 20 days and asks the public if there are any comments.  Chairperson Addante asks if the Board has any questions.  Member Christiansen asks why monies were moved from one account to another.  Chief Villamor replies as discussed funds were moved for water and telephone and there was a misunderstanding between Jennifer and I and it has been corrected and new copies were distributed to members.  Chairperson Addante asks what the retirement figure went back down to.  Chief Villamor responds to the original figure of $4,500 and talks about the “buckets” again.  Clerk Bancroft asks Chairperson Addante if we are going back to the original tentative budget then.  Chief Villamor explains that if the water and telephone expenses need to get adjusted back then we will do so.  Clerk Bancroft asks why there was a change in payroll expenses.  Chief Villamor again explains that the paramedic line item was to be incorporated into the payroll expense line item as explained in last week’s meeting to satisfy mandates.  
9. CLOSE OF PUBLIC HEARING:  Close of public hearing at 3:42 pm by Chairperson Addante.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  The Board may approve a 4% pay increase for all employees for Fiscal Year 2021 – 2022.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve a 4% pay increase for all employees for fiscal year 2021-2022.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
11. FISCAL YEAR 2021 – 2022 BUDGET ADOPTION:  The Board may approve the Fiscal Year 2021 – 2022 Final Budget for Adoption.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft says she will adopt only if the changes have been reflected on a new adoption sheet and requests to see new sheets.  Chief Villamor passes around an updated budget to reflect the correction.  Member Christiansen motions to approve and adopt the fiscal year 2021-2022 budget.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
12. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review and approve retention of Goering, Roberts, Rubin, Bronga, Enos & Treadwell-Rubin, P.C. to provide legal services to Golden Shores Fire Department PSPRS Local Board for ongoing general counsel, risk management, litigation and appeal services, as independent counsel under ARS 38-847 (N).  Board discussion.  Member Christiansen asks if we are getting sued or something.  Chairperson Addante replies no that this is a retainer is for the PSPRS Local Board and is related to a workers compensation case.  Chief Villamor explains that the disability retirement claim that is being presented to the PSPRS Local Board is needing counsel.  Chairperson Addante asks for a motion.  Member Christiansen motions to accept the retention of Goering, Roberts, Rubin, Bronga, Enos & Treadwell-Rubin, P.C.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.      
13. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  The Board must designate whose positions Member Delk and Member Buckles are assuming.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante asks for clarification.  Chief Villamor explains that designation needs to be reflected who will take the term of Mr. Millward and who will take the term of Ms. Booth; both terms are the same.  Chairperson Addante asks Member Delk whose position he would like to assume.  Clerk Bancroft asks Julie or Bob’s.  Member Delk will assume the term of Mr. Millward and Member Buckles will assume the term of Ms. Booth.    
14. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Procedures for when employees contact fire district board attorney.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante states that there is no procedure for this.  Chief Villamor replies a long while ago the Board would contact the attorney quite frequently which was impacting the budget; in the May 2016 minutes there was a discussion that members would not contact the attorney unless it was brought before the Board for discussion and if it was an emergency that is a different story.  Chief Villamor further explains that there are things in normal everyday operations that he speaks to the attorney about when necessary, such as the loan documentation, audit and so does administration.  Chief Villamor says that we keep it to a minimum and utilize other resources and does not understand why this was brought up; however Chief Villamor feels like the attorney should not be called at will.  Chairperson Addante says anytime an employee including Chief, and Jennifer contacts the attorney via email the board requests that Chief, Chairperson Addante and the designee are also emailed with the question being asked and the response back from the attorney.  Chief Villamor replies that is fine.  Clerk Bancroft reads from the bylaws regarding attorney contact and reiterates that staff should inform the Chairperson in an email.  Clerk Bancroft also says that even if you are calling the attorney, you should inform them in some written way of the purpose of the call as it relates to fire district business and should be cc’d to the Chairperson when the email goes out as well as the response that response received because it seems that people are willy nilly going behind each other’s backs calling the lawyer.  Chief Villamor responds it is a shame that you think that way, and that is not the case; we are trying to work together, and we are learning different things.  Chief Villamor says that just the other day we learned about the board member designation of position from the attorney as in the past it has just one person and this time it was two.  Chief Villamor says there are things that we are learning and when speaking with the lawyer we were told that since staff has been doing this the longest that staff is responsible for the board which is utterly ridiculous and unfair.  We cannot be responsible for the board but we can give you advice on what has occurred in the past but that is only if the board hears and receives it.  Clerk Bancroft says we will take the advice instead of calling the attorney.  Chief Villamor says sometimes we have a question, and, in this case, it was regarding an approval and motion of something that was not on the agenda.  Chief Villamor explains to double check Jennifer called the attorney and says there is nothing wrong with that, no one was going behind anyone’s back nor to get anyone in trouble and you need to realize that.  Chief Villamor further states that when you look bad, we look bad and we are all in this big boat together we are not out to make anyone look bad, it has nothing to do with that.  Chief Villamor says we are here to serve the community and that is all we care about.  Chairperson Addante says that he received an email from staff saying that in the July 15, 2021, meeting the motion to approve pay raises under a line item that did not include pay raises was wrong.  Chief Villamor replies, correct and staff was advising that a motion can not be made for something that is not on the agenda.  Chairperson Addante says he spoke with the attorney for on hour in a half and says there should be some clarification as to when we contact the attorney, who contacts the attorney and verification.  Chief Villamor responds that he understands where that is coming from, but it was never intended to be expressed in the way is being taken and we as a group should have realized that a motion cannot be done now, we must do it when it is on the agenda as a line item.  Chief Villamor says he did not pick up the error and staff did not realize the error until later, so staff made a call to confirm which was completely innocent as we are looking out for the group as a collective.  Chairperson Addante says he takes it personally.  Chief Villamor replies that it should not be taken personally and explains that tones whether in a text message or email can not be judged and that we are working as a group, to put the swords down and that we as a group did not catch the mistake.  Clerk Bancroft states that it is all perception.  Chairperson Addante states that will be the new procedure moving forward.  
15. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Possible future grants.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante asks Member Buckles for an update.  Member Buckles has been researching a few grant options and would like to get with Chief Villamor to go over what he has found and says there is a lot of good stuff out there and feels he has found two.  Chief Villamor replies that he has two that we are working on for air packs and says it is usually successful to get as well.  Chief Villamor says we are working on the SAFER grant again and some of the previous stipulations were removed which may make it easier to obtain and explains how the SAFER grant has operated in the past.  Chief Villamor says in addition he is working on a grant for turnouts.  Chairperson Addante asks if we are still looking for a refrigerator for the kitchen and says that either Home Depot or Lowes gave one of the other fire departments two big BBQ’s or something like that and asks Member Buckles if he could work on either Home Depot or Lowes for a refrigerator.  Member Buckles says he will do that.  Chairperson Addante asks Member Buckles to get with Chief Villamor for dimensions.  Member Delk says he has a refrigerator.  Member Buckles states to be sure to investigate conflict of interest when it comes to donations or purchasing.        
16. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Clarification of member absenteeism; ARS 38-291 Vacancy defined.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante says the most important item is that a member cannot miss three consecutive months and calling in via phone is fine.  
17. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Discussion of collection agencies.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante says we use an agency now and says there is nothing wrong with the current agency.  Chief Villamor says that our ambulance billing contractor contracts with the collection agency and as in previous communication collection agencies were switched around 2017.  Chairperson Addante asks if there are agencies that will buy the collection debt.  Chief Villamor replies that normally companies will not purchase medical debt, but we could ask.  Chairperson Addante feels that it would be beneficial to get rid of the debt.  Chief Villamor states that it is old debt and there are statute of limitations and people can only be contacted so much but they cannot make you pay.  Chief Villamor says we can ask if there is another option.  Clerk Bancroft asks if we have heard of Action Ambulance Biller.  Chief Villamor says unsure, and staff has heard of the company.  Chief Villamor says as much as we want the money that we need to be mindful that it may be your neighbor, your friend that we transport and if it was not for DHS, we would not charge at all and we encourage people to make payment arrangements even if it five dollars per month, that it is better than being sent to collections and we do our best to work with people.  
18. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Possible purchase of used fire truck.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante asks if there is any new news.  Chief Villamor states what was in chiefs report is the only information that he has.  Chairperson Addante says that he thought that the loan approval was mentioned in last week’s meeting.  Chief Villamor replies that we have loan approval, but we are waiting on a delivery date and as soon as we have a delivery date then it will be placed on the agenda.      
19. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:   Rick Dischinger of Mission Drive would like to thank all the people that work here, and all efforts are appreciated that are done for the community.  Mr. Dischinger heard Chief Villamor speak about the new sign and wonders how a person would become a member of the auxiliary to assist with fund raising and feels that there are people in the community that have expertise in grant writing or collecting donations.  Chief Villamor replies that the Golden Shores Fire Department Auxiliary (GSFDA) Board is working on it as it lost momentum quite a while ago.  Chief Villamor explains that we really do only have one event per year and we are working on some other ideas and says that the new sign will be useful in providing information to the community.  Chief Villamor also explains that the GSFDA will also sell ads on the new LED sign and is hoping to generate funds into the auxiliary account which will in turn assist the fire department.  Mr. Dischinger also asks for clarification on the cannabis fund.  Chief Villamor understands that it is a state fund that will go into retirement and will reduce the liability and thanks Mr. Dischinger for the compliment.  Floyd VanSickle of El Mirage and is a retired first responder and certified engineer and thanks the Chief for a past call on a family member.  Mr. VanSickle says he read in the Topock Topics about the purchase of a new fire engine and asks it will be an addition or a replacement.  Chief Villamor replies that it will be a replacement.  Mr. Van Sickle asks about additional tenders and provides his opinion on the Shore incident and hydrants.  Chief Villamor provides previously stated information regarding the Shore incident.  Mr. VanSickle asks how many structure fires we get in a year.  Chief Villamor states an average would be around 5-7 per year and encourages people to read in the newspaper about fires that happen in other districts, that most mobile home fires burn to the ground and notification is the key and says that all departments support each other with mutual aid.  Chief Villamor appreciates input.    
20. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Employee handbook.  Chief evaluation.
21. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:29 PM made by Clerk Bancroft.  Member Christiansen seconds motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, AUGUST 26, 2021, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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